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The first major set of rules specifically designed 
to regulate derivatives activities in China entitled 
“Provisional Administrative Rules Governing 
Derivatives Activities of Financial Institutions” 
(the “Rules”) came into effect on March 1, 2004.  
The Rules, which were promulgated by the China 
Banking Regulatory Commission (“CBRC”) 
after two years of research and consultation, set 
out the market admission requirements, basic 
risk management and internal control standards 
that must be satisfied by qualifying financial 
institutions seeking to conduct derivatives 
activities in China.  An English translation 
of the Rules is available on CBRC’s website 
at http://www.cbrc.gov.cn/english/falvfagui/
detail.asp?id=14.

The Rules do not expressly supersede any 
specific pre-existing regulations relating to 
derivatives business in China, but in the case of 
any inconsistency, the Rules shall prevail.  More 
importantly, by allowing a qualifying financial 
institution to conduct derivatives transactions “for 
the purpose of its own profit”, the Rules appear 
to have created an exception to the pre-existing 
restriction set out in the Notice issued by the 
People’s Bank of China in 1995 that derivatives 
can only be used for hedging purposes in China.

What Are Derivatives Under the Rules?

CBRC adopted the Basel Committee’s approach 
and defined “derivatives” in the Rules as 
“financial contracts that derive their value from 
the prices of one or a number of underlying assets 
or indices, and that are basically classified as 
forwards, futures, swaps and options”, including 
“structured financial instruments with the 
characteristics of forwards, futures, swaps and 
options, and various combinations thereof.”   

Which Institutions Are Affected?

The Rules apply to financial institutions 
incorporated in China (including banks, trust 
and investment companies, finance companies, 
financial leasing companies and auto financing 
companies) and branches opened by foreign banks 
in China (collectively, “Financial Institutions”).   
Whether the Rules also apply to branches of 
Chinese Financial Institutions outside China is not 
entirely clear.  

All derivatives activities involving Financial 
Institutions acting as derivatives end-users, 
derivatives dealers or derivatives market-makers 
in China will be governed by the Rules.  Further, 
an entity which is not a Financial Institution may 
not provide derivatives services for its customers 
in China.  

Transitional Period?

Although the Rules do not refer to a transitional 
period, CBRC stated in a press release that a 
six-month transitional period will apply from 
March 1, 2004.  As the Rules are subject to the 
interpretation of CBRC, it appears that Financial 
Institutions which were legally involved in 
derivatives activities in China prior to March 1, 
2004 will have time to apply for the necessary 
approval from CBRC under the Rules.   

What Are the Market Admission Requirements?

The market entry requirements set out in the 
Rules are different for (i) Financial Institutions 
incorporated in China and (ii) local branches of 
foreign banks, and can be summarized as follows 
(subject to the interpretation of CBRC as provided 
in Article 33):
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Financial Institutions Incorporated in China

(1) Risk Management and Internal Control

The Financial Institution must have sound real 
time risk management and internal control 
systems.  

(2) Infrastructural Establishments

The Financial Institution must have proper 
premises and facilities and a processing system for 
derivatives transactions that automatically connect 
the front, middle and back offices.

(3) Personnel

The relevant managerial personnel must each 
have more than five years’ direct involvement in 
derivatives transactions and risk management.  
At least two traders must have more than two 
years’ working experience in derivatives and have 
had more than six months related professional 
training.  The Rules do not specify where such 
experience should be gained.  Further, there 
should be at least one person responsible for 
risk management and one person responsible for 
research and development of risk assessment.  All 
personnel must be full-time employees and have 
clean records (but it is not clear in the Rules what 
a “clean record” relates to).

Local Branches of Foreign Banks

A branch office of a foreign bank will satisfy 
the market entry requirements under the Rules 
if it satisfies items (1), (2) and (3) above relating 
to Financial Institutions incorporated in China.  
Alternatively, it can also satisfy the market entry 
requirements if in the opinion of CBRC:

(1) the supervising authority in its home 
jurisdiction is competent and has in place a legal 
framework for the regulation and supervision of 
derivatives activities;

(2) it has a letter of authorization from its head 
office (or regional head office) specifying the 
types and size of the derivatives activities it is 
authorized to conduct; and

(3) its derivatives transactions are uniformly 
executed in a real time manner through the system 
run by its head office (or regional head office), 
and the related transaction settlement, exposure 
management and risk controls are uniformly 
conducted at its head office (or regional head 
office).

Risk Management

As Financial Institutions are now allowed to enter 
into derivatives transactions solely for the purpose 
of making a profit, CBRC is keen to ensure 
that they have proper risk management and 
internal control systems in place.  In particular, 
the Rules require senior management to take an 
active role in, and be directly responsible for, 
establishing, maintaining and supervising all 
aspects of the institution’s derivatives operations, 
including the its policies, operational procedures, 
organization, power delegation arrangement, 
reporting system, risk exposure control measures, 
personnel qualification requirements and training 
programs.  At the same time, senior management 
should be segregated from those in charge of risk 
management in order to provide adequate checks 
and balances.

Further, the Rules require careful assessment of 
the suitability of counterparties and the other risks 
that may be involved in derivatives transactions, 
such as counterparty credit risk, market risk, 
operational risk and legal risk.  Institutions are 
encouraged to adopt the relevant legal documents 
that prevail in the international derivatives market 
and make appropriate use of credit support and 
other liquidity arrangements for risk mitigation 
and to counter the effects of possible abnormal 
market conditions. 

Disclosure Requirements and Examination of 
Records

According to the Rules, Financial Institutions that 
provide derivatives services for domestic corporate 
and individual customers must disclose to their 
customers the risks associated with their services, 
and should require their customers to confirm in 
writing that they fully understand and are capable 
of accommodating the risks.

In addition, accounting and statistical reports 
relating to derivatives transactions should 
be submitted to CBRC for its examination.  
Substantial exposures or losses, material or 
substantive abnormal situations and important 
changes in the institution’s derivatives business, 
transaction processing or risk management 
systems should be disclosed to CBRC.  All 
transaction records and documents, accounting 
books, original vouchers, receipts and telephone 
records in relation to each transaction should be 
properly maintained.  Telephone records have 
to be kept for no less than six months and all 
other data should be retained for three years after 
the expiry of the relevant contracts, unless the 
applicable accounting rules require otherwise.
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Breach of the Rules and Validity of Transactions

Chapter IV of the Rules set out the legal 
consequences and liabilities for failure to comply 
with the Rules.  However, the validity of a 
derivatives transaction entered into by a Financial 
Institution in breach of the Rules is unclear.  
Therefore, it is prudent for market participants 
dealing with derivatives counterparties in China to 
take care when performing their due diligence.

Conclusion 

The Rules are welcomed by market participants 
as opening the door for the effective development 
of a derivatives market in China.  In particular, 
the Rules allow Financial Institutions to enter 
into derivatives transactions for the purpose of 
profit making, thereby implicitly creating an 
exception to the prohibition set out in the 1995 
Notice issued by the People’s Bank of China that 
domestic financial institutions may not enter 
into derivatives transactions for the purposes of 
speculation.  In order to achieve greater legal 
certainty, it is hoped that pre-existing rules and 
regulations in China that are inconsistent with the 
Rules will be amended or formally clarified in the 
near future. 

Although the Rules represent an important 
milestone for the development of a legal 
infrastructure for derivatives in China, there is 
still a long way to go.  As a further step towards 
providing greater confidence and certainty to 
this fast developing market, CBRC should also 
take the initiative to confirm or clarify the 
enforceability of close-out netting and collateral 
arrangements in the context of China’s insolvency 
legislation as soon as possible.  Further, different 
types of derivatives transactions are still subject to 
other restrictions promulgated by other Chinese 
authorities.  Approval by CBRC and observance 
of the Rules does not necessarily mean that an 
institution is free to conduct derivatives business 
in China.  Notably, Renminbi is still subject to 
exchange control, and commodity transactions 
and securities and futures business in China are 
still subject to other stringent regulations and 
restrictions.  Financial institutions simply cannot 
establish a strong client base in China unless most 
of their potential customers in China are also 
free to use derivatives as an investment tool or to 
hedge their risks.  Until some of these restrictions 
are removed and the gray areas are clarified, a 
comprehensive and large scale derivatives market 
cannot be established in China.
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